	MINUTE NUMBERS 625



          Minutes of Meeting of the Council

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 19 December 2006, starting at 6pm


Present:

Councillor P Ainsworth (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance:  Chief Executive, Director of Community Services, Director of Development Services, Director of Resources, Legal Services Manager, Human Resources Manager.

613

APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors B Collis, G Pye and C Sterry.

614

PRAYERS

The Mayor’s Chaplain, the Reverend John Hartley, opened the meeting with prayers. 

615

Council MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 31 October 2006 and the minutes of the Special meeting of the Council held on 27 November 2006 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

616

DECLARATION OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

617

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

There were no items of public participation.

618

MAYORAL COMMUNICATIONS

The Mayoral communications were received and noted.

619

LEADERS REPORT AND QUESTION TIME

The Leader reported on key areas of Council activity and the future direction that the Council intended to take in order to improve the quality of life for all residents.

He reported on developments in relation to the Shared Services Contact Centre and particularly the difficulties which had arisen in respect of the implementation of a successful Customer Relationship Management (CRM) system.  He confirmed that the Council would continue to work closely with its partner authorities to resolve current problems.

The Leader went on to outline the current status of the Clitheroe Castle Campaign.  He confirmed that £111,000 has been raised through private sector pledges and £135,000 had been secured from SITA.  The results of the Heritage Lottery Bid would be known by March 2007.  He was also able to report that action had been taken in response to the wishes of the community to preserve and improve access to the Keep and surrounding area.

The Leader reported on a meeting which was due to take place with the Trustees of Roefield to review management and administration arrangements with the object of improving service and facilities.

The Leader congratulated the Chairman of Planning and Development; his Committee and especially planning staff who had played a critical part in improvements which had been achieved in performance.  He also reported on:

· an initiative to invite Parish Councils and Voluntary Groups to apply for funds from the Community Enhancement Fund;

· ongoing discussions and negotiations with Longridge High School regarding the dual use agreement; and

· continuing work in support of the Trinity Partnership Board’s efforts to establish a community facility at St Mary’s Hall, Clitheroe.

He confirmed again that the Council continued to review the introduction of the three stream waste collection service prior to extending it out further across the borough, and was pleased to report that the Council had commissioned Urban Mines, a charity specialising in resource efficiency to survey householders and evaluate the scheme.

The Leader also clarified matters in respect of the Local Government Ombudsman’s findings in relation to a complaint against the Council by prospective purchasers of land at the former Kirkmoor Depot site.  He confirmed that a full report on the matter would be presented to the next meeting of Policy and Finance Committee.

Finally the Leader extended the complements of the season to the Mayor and Mayoress, Deputy Mayor and Consort, Members, Chief Officers, Officers and Guests.

620

LEADERS QUESTION TIME

The Shadow Leader, Councillor F E Dyson, asked a question in relation to the distribution of wheelie bin kerbside collection and black bag collections in distant areas of the borough, and apparent inequalities in the collection systems which were available to residents.  The Leader responded that the Council’s Corporate Plan committed the Council to recycle and compost 56% of all waste in Ribble Valley by 2015 and that to achieve that target the Council had introduced a three stream refuse collection and recycling service with a view to extending that service throughout the borough over the three financial years following the trial scheme.  As a result he could report that by 2008/09 the Council expected to have a full recycling and composting service available to the maximum number of properties in the borough.

The Shadow Leader then asked the Leader to explain why he considered that the next wave of three stream waste collection would not be rolled out before May 2007.

The Leader said that actions of the Council were always taken in the best interests of the residents/community and that the three stream waste collection service would not be extended until it had been thoroughly trialled and properly evaluated.

Finally the Shadow Leader queried the new arrangements which had been introduced relating to Leaders Question Time and the requirement that written questions be submitted in advance of the meeting.  The Leader confirmed that he had in fact introduced Leaders Question Time to encourage debate and improve the democratic process and did not believe that the new arrangements had stifled that objective.

Mr Bruce Dowles – a Parish Clerk, asked the Leader to confirm the Council’s position in respect of its working relationship with local Parish Councils in the borough.

The Leader thanked Mr Dowles for his question and was pleased to report that the Council continued to strengthen its commitment to the Government’s ethical framework via the work of the Council’s Standards Committee.

The Standards Committee was different in form from other Council’s Committees in that its membership included two independent members and two members appointed from Parish Councils.  The independent Chairman of the Committee had already expressed a strong commitment to the Parish Councils and to supporting their work.  In consequence arrangements were in hand to strengthen the understanding and the implementation of the Code of Conduct not only for members of the Borough Council but also for Parish Councillors which would ensure that all Councillors were well prepared to respond to the Government’s implementation of the review of the Code of Conduct.

The Standards Committee had also asked for a report to be submitted to the Parish Council Liaison Committee to explain the aims and objectives of the Standards Committee.  The report would seek to ensure that the Borough Council provided the Parish Council Clerks with what ever assistance those individual Clerks required and the Leader confirmed that he would ask Council Officers to arrange for the Parish Council Clerks Forum to meet in the near future to provide an opportunity to discuss any matters of concern.

The Leader commented that the recently published White Paper on the future of Local Government stressed the importance of partnership working with local people and their representatives.  He believed that the Ribble Valley was fortunate in that it already had in place an excellent Parish Council network and confirmed that this Council valued and supported the contribution made by Parish Councils via their Clerks and Councillors.

Councillor A Knox asked the Leader if he could confirm how the Council’s carbon frootprint had changed over the past three years.

The Leader thanked Councillor Knox for his question and whilst the short answer was that he could not tell how it had changed as a view had not been taken three years previously, he did outline some measures which had been taken and continued to be taken to reduce carbon emissions, such as:

· a proportion of electricity was from renewable sources;

· every new replacement installation of lighting equipment in Council buildings was by high frequency units that used half the energy of standard units;

· old boilers in Council houses were being replaced by condensing combi-boilers;

· the Council had installed high efficiency boilers in the Council Offices and in two sheltered housing schemes;

· insulation was being replaced in the main Council Offices to 21st century standards;

· replacement insulation to our Council dwellings went beyond the basic requirements of the Government’s decent homes standard;

· Ribblesdale Pool had been re-roofed to include an extra 100mm of insulation;

· all Council buildings had been fitted with timers to electrical equipment and motion centres to lights so that equipment was switched off when not in use.

The Leader also had details of CO2 savings relating to housing in the Ribble Valley and total emissions of CO2 from public building which he was happy to share with Councillor Knox.

Finally Councillor S Sutcliffe asked for detailed transactional information in respect of the use of the Freedom Leisure Card at Ribblesdale Pool, Longridge Sports Centre and Roefield Leisure Centre.

The Leader provided a detailed response outlining Leisure Card usage at all three sites and also total attendance figures for each site.  He then also provided some additional information on membership at the Longridge Sports Centre and Roefield.  The Leader reminded Members that it was important to have as many people as possible holding a Freedom Card as this gave the Council much needed information on customers and therefore helped with understanding usage patterns and marketing and promotion.  He confirmed that reports on memberships would be taken to Community Committee.  In terms of the operation of the scheme, the Leader reported that the system was supported by the Council’s Leisure Card Officer to ensure the smooth running of the system, manage the distribution of Freedom Cards, provide management information to all sites, train and support front line staff at all sites and to develop marketing and promotional activities.

Finally the Leader reported that the maintenance costs of the Leisure Card Scheme varied between sites depending on the number of tills or back up assistance located at each location.

621

COMMITTEE MINUTES

(i)
Community Committee – 7 November 2006

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(ii)
Planning and Development Committee – 9 November 2006

Councillor A Knox submitted a written question asking for a definition of street scene in planning terms.  The Chairman of Planning and Development Committee, Councillor R Sherras, responded that in planning terms “street scene” related to the local environment formed by groups of buildings, roads, open spaces, pavements and all other structures and signs that contributed to the general appearance of an area.

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(iii)
Personnel Committee – 15 November 2006 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(iv)
Housing Committee – 16 November 2006

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(v)
Policy and Finance Committee – 21 November 2006

Councillor B Jones submitted a written question asking when the present distribution system for Committee papers would be reviewed.

The Chairman of Policy and Finance Committee, Councillor C J Holtom, thanked Councillor Jones for her question and confirmed that in July of this year the Leader made a commitment to reduce the amount of paper being circulated to Members by making changes to the distribution of full agendas.  This was in support of consideration which the Member Working Group had given to implementing the e-enabling agenda for Members and to reduce waste within the organization.  He could report that the Member Working Group had met to consider how to respond to both the Government’s e-enabling and environmental agendas which had resulted in reducing the distribution of full agendas and development of the Council’s website to improve access to agendas and reports for Members.  He confirmed that some of the website work was currently under trial and it was hoped to be fully operational in the new year, at which point Members would be briefed by the IT Manager.  He confirmed that a formal date for review of the current system had not yet been set but asked Members if they had any comments on the existing system to refer them to the E-enabling Member Working Group for consideration.

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received with the exception of Minutes Number 524.

622
MINUTE NUMBER 524 POLICY STATEMENT OF PRINCIPLES OF GAMBLING

RESOLVED:
That the Council:

1.
approve the statements of principles;

2.
agree to delegate fee setting from the Full Council to the Licensing Committee; and

3.
approve the proposed delegation scheme in relation to the functions of the Licensing Committee as shown at Appendix B of the Statement of Principles as amended by the addition of reference to small scale lottery registration.

(vi)
Parish Council Liaison Committee – 23 November 2006

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(vii)
Planning and Development Committee –  28 November 2006
RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(viii)
Accounts and Audit Committee – 29 November 2006

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(ix)
Licensing Committee – 30 November 2006

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(x)
Special Community Committee – 4 December 2006

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(xi)
Overview and Scrutiny (Services) Committee – 5 December 2006

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

Councillor D Berryman submitted a written question asking the Chairman of Overview and Scrutiny (Resources) Committee to give a full report of the scrutiny of this year’s budget cycle.

The Chairman of Overview and Scrutiny (Resources) Committee, Councillor J S Taylor, outlined the process which had been carried out this year to scrutinise the budget cycle.  He confirmed that Committee had received regular budget monitoring reports and that he had attended every meeting of the Budget Working Group as an observer to assess the process.

623

NOTICE OF MOTION

Consideration was given to the Notice of Motion proposed by Councillor D T Smith which read as follows:

“That Ribble Valley Borough Council supports the wishes of the people of Longridge and District (Chipping and Ribchester) to be included in the new Central Lancashire Primary Care Trust.  This will maintain the current strong links and partnerships with Preston, protect the future of Longridge Community Hospital and ensure that strong and effective Primary health care services are delivered locally for the people of Longridge and district”.

The motion was seconded by Councillor C Holtom and debated by the Council.

RESOLVED:
That the following Notice of Motion submitted by Councillor D T Smith be accepted:

“That Ribble Valley Borough Council supports the wishes of the people of Longridge and District (Chipping and Ribchester) to be included in the new Central Lancashire Primary Care Trust.  This will maintain the current strong links and partnerships with Preston, protect the future of Longridge Community Hospital and ensure that strong and effective Primary health care services are delivered locally for the people of Longridge and district”.

624

NOTICE OF MOTION

Consideration was given to a Notice of Motion proposed by Councillor R Thompson which read as follows:

“That the Leader of Lancashire County Council be informed – that Ribble Valley Borough Council:

Is appalled at any prospect of the Clitheroe Tourist Information Centre being closed or moved to an alternative location.

Is not persuaded that anything will be achieved if the service is moved to Clitheroe Library away from the current visible high street location as this will only serve to reduce the effectiveness of the service provided and not allow the information centre to continue to provide the valuable service that it offers to the community and especially to visitors to the borough, bearing in mind that the centre was estimated to serve some 2.2m visitors to the borough last year, having already won 2 prestigious Charter Mark awards for excellence and highly commended in the Tourist Information Centre’s regional award category in 2004.

Urges Lancashire County Council to explore alternative means for achieving financial and efficiency budgetary savings and is extremely disappointed and deplores the way in which news about the possible closure of the Information Centre was put in the public domain without any prior warning which makes a mockery of partnership working and trusts that there will not be a recurrence and that in future the Borough Council and staff at the Information Centre will be given prior notice of any proposals affecting the operation of the Centre”.

The motion was seconded by Councillor J Holgate and debated by the Council.

RESOLVED:
That the following Notice of Motion submitted by Councillor R Thompson be accepted:

“That the Leader of Lancashire County Council be informed – that Ribble Valley Borough Council:

Is appalled at any prospect of the Clitheroe Tourist Information Centre being closed or moved to an alternative location.

Is not persuaded that anything will be achieved if the service is moved to Clitheroe Library away from the current visible high street location as this will only serve to reduce the effectiveness of the service provided and not allow the information centre to continue to provide the valuable service that it offers to the community and especially to visitors to the borough, bearing in mind that the centre was estimated to serve some 2.2m visitors to the borough last year, having already won 2 prestigious Charter Mark awards for excellence and highly commended in the Tourist Information Centre’s regional award category in 2004.

Urges Lancashire County Council to explore alternative means for achieving financial and efficiency budgetary savings and is extremely disappointed and deplores the way in which news about the possible closure of the Information Centre was put in the public domain without any prior warning which makes a mockery of partnership working and trusts that there will not be a recurrence and that in future the Borough Council and staff at the Information Centre will be given prior notice of any proposals affecting the operation of the Centre”.

625

NOTICE OF MOTION

Consideration was given to a Notice of Motion submitted by the Leader, Councillor J B Hill, which read as follows:

“That the Leader of Lancashire County Council be informed that Ribble Valley Borough Council:

Firmly opposes any plans being considered to close the Petre Arms Household Waste Recycling Centre along with the other centres at Padiham and elsewhere in the county.

Notes that these facilities provide an extremely highly valuable and accessible community service to a large part of the rural area of Ribble Valley and offer a scope and variety of waste recycling that is not matched by kerbside collections and which, if closed, would inevitably mean that fly tipping will increase, local collection costs will increase, recycling rates will decrease, thereby increasing the overall burden on the environment and the tax payer.

Note that it is only 3 years ago that the service levels and opening hours of these recycling centres were substantially increased and therefore urges the County Council to explore alternative means for achieving financial and efficiency budgetary savings by reviewing the operational management of all the County’s Waste Recycling Centres including the Petre Arms and Padiham Centres that serve Ribble Valley; and

Is disappointed with and regrets the way in which news about the possible closure of the Waste Recycling Centres was proposed without prior discussion, either with Ribble Valley Borough Council directly or as part of the Lancashire Waste Partnership, which seeks to ensure that all waste collection, disposal and recycling issues are considered holistically and ask that if the County Council are to live up to their promise of more collaborative working in the future, that there be no recurrence of unilateral decisions in areas where there ought to be continuing close working relationships”.

The motion was seconded by Councillor G Sowter and debated by the Council.

RESOLVED:
That the following Notice of Motion submitted by the Leader, Councillor J B Hill, be accepted:

“That the Leader of Lancashire County Council be informed that Ribble Valley Borough Council:

Firmly opposes any plans being considered to close the Petre Arms Household Waste Recycling Centre along with the other centres at Padiham and elsewhere in the county.

Notes that these facilities provide an extremely highly valuable and accessible community service to a large part of the rural area of Ribble Valley and offer a scope and variety of waste recycling that is not matched by kerbside collections and which, if closed, would inevitably mean that fly tipping will increase, local collection costs will increase, recycling rates will decrease, thereby increasing the overall burden on the environment and the tax payer.

Note that it is only 3 years ago that the service levels and opening hours of these recycling centres were substantially increased and therefore urges the County Council to explore alternative means for achieving financial and efficiency budgetary savings by reviewing the operational management of all the County’s Waste Recycling Centres including the Petre Arms and Padiham Centres that serve Ribble Valley; and

Is disappointed with and regrets the way in which news about the possible closure of the Waste Recycling Centres was proposed without prior discussion, either with Ribble Valley Borough Council directly or as part of the Lancashire Waste Partnership, which seeks to ensure that all waste collection, disposal and recycling issues are considered holistically and ask that if the County Council are to live up to their promise of more collaborative working in the future, that there be no recurrence of unilateral decisions in areas where there ought to be continuing close working relationships”.

The motion was seconded by Councillor G Sowter and debated by the Council.

The meeting closed at 8.07pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact David Morris (414400).
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